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Dear Valued Volunteers and Staff ----- You're Invited! 
 
Join us for the “2024 National Scouts BSA Fall Membership Kickoff!"! 
 
It’s that time of year to welcome new families into the movement, inviting 
them to join the fun and excitement of Scouting. Often, we hold events 
focused on crossover as Webelos are looking to move into a troop…but 
don’t forget about the Fall. Now is a great time to reach middle-schoolers 
and older youth that have never been involved in the program. We've 
pulled together a few tips and tricks you can use right now to reach those 
families, and we’re going to share them at this year’s National Scouts BSA 
Fall Membership Kickoff event. Join us! 
 
2024 National Scouts BSA Fall Membership Kickoff  
Thursday, Sept. 5 - 8pm Eastern  - 45 Minute - Zoom Webinar 
 
Register in advance for this webinar: 
https://scouting-org.zoom.us/webinar/register/
WN_zj5fuwPBR2idYb2oQRa_zQ 
 

After registering, you will receive a confirmation email containing the 

information you need to join the webinar. Join us to kick off a great Fall!  

https://t.email.scouting.org/r/?id=h36370971,14f64718,14f68ca8
https://t.email.scouting.org/r/?id=h36370971,14f64718,14f68ca8


 

 

Steve Hammond  -  Council President 

steve.hammond@hammondtownsend.com 

(cell) 434-962-5813 
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  YOUR COUNCIL PRESIDENT 

            MESSAGE 

 

    Its hard to believe that summer 

   is almost over.  Of course it’s 

hard to tell with 90 degree days.  But time is marching 

on and the fall membership drive is upon us.  All units 

should have a plan to recruit new members.  If you 

don’t or you think you will need some help, please 

contact your District Chair,  or District 

Commissioner, or Council Commissioner,  or Scout 

Executive or me.  We are all willing to provide any 

help you may need.  We need more youth in our 

program.  More youth need our program.  Show them 

the magic of Scouting. 

 For the first time in a long time there is a positive 

energy throughout Scouting.  From the inclusive 

rebranding of Scouting America to the formation of 

new Cub Packs in our Districts.  We have the 

momentum to move forward and remind the country 

the benefits of the Scouting Edge.  There were 13 

Eagle Scouts representing the United States in the 

Paris Olympics.  There are 4 more Eagles in the 

Special Olympics.  There have been 40 Eagle Scout 

astronauts.  No other youth program can compare to 

the empowerment our youth get from Scouting.  Its 

time everyone heard our message.  It is up to us to 

deliver that message, recruit those youth and then 

deliver the promise of Scouting.  

 I hope you all are as excited as me about the 

opportunity we have this fall.  It’s time to go to work; 

to put our plans into effect and make this fall a 

success.  

 Thank you all for your support of Scouting. 

Greetings Scouts and Scouters 

 Thanks for all you do. 

 

 

 

 

  

 

 

 

Dear Board Members: 
 

On Friday, September 27 our annual All in for 

Scouting Casino Night event will take place from 

7:30 to 10:30 pm at Bluestone Vineyards in 

Bridgewater. You are invited to join us for a fun 

night of Las Vegas-style games, prizes, drinks, and 

great food while raising money to support our 

council! All attendees must be at least 21 years of 

age. A big thank you to event sponsor Sleep On It!, 

the family-owned mattress store located in 

Harrisonburg!     

The Casino Night event is one of the fundraisers that 

we rely on to meet budget for the year. We need 

your help for this event to be successful. Board 

Members play an important part in the planning, 

operations, and funding of the Council and every 

Board Member should attend our fundraising events. 

I hope you will join us on September 27. Please 

register today and bring your friends. There are also 

sponsorship opportunities available at the 

registration site. Please consider taking advantage of 

a sponsorship opportunity or passing the 

sponsorship information along to your contacts who 

may be interested. 

We are “the Council” and we should lead by 

example. Please register to attend Casino 

Night.  You will have a great time and support the 

program we love. Sign up today!!! 

See you 

there!   

Steve 

 
 

https://www.bluestonevineyard.com/
https://www.sleeponit.com/
https://scoutingevent.com/763-allinforscouting24
https://scoutingevent.com/763-allinforscouting24
https://scoutingevent.com/763-allinforscouting24
https://scoutingevent.com/763-allinforscouting24
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   YOUR COUNCIL   

   COMMISSIONER   

         MESSAGE 

    

This fall is off to a great start. I have been starting up 

a new pack in Harrisonburg and the enthusiasm for 

the program has been exciting to see, and it isn’t just 

locally. Nationwide we are seeing enthusiasm for 

Scouting grow as families look toward our movement 

to foster the values and provide the opportunities that 

they want for our young people.  

The school year has begun. Not just for our youth, but 

we have many volunteers that work in education, or 

maybe they are adult learners, but even parents have a 

calendar that revolves in part around the school year. 

It’s a busy time as we all adjust our routines and take 

advantage of the program opportunities available to 

us. Make sure you are taking some time for yourself, 

though.  

A lot of us who give our time to this movement have 

a habit of stretching ourselves a little too thin because 

we are servant leaders. We give of ourselves because 

those are the values we believe in, but we can do 

harm to ourselves if we aren’t careful. As your 

calendar fills up with activities this fall, be careful not 

to overburden yourself lest you stop having fun in 

Scouting. Being an adult volunteer is a lot of hard 

work and effort, but it should also be fun. Never lose 

sight of that. If we are having fun, the youth will have 

fun.  

I look forward to seeing you all throughout the fall. I 

can’t wait for all of the events in the works and the 

time spent having fun with all of you.  

 Yours in Scouting, 

 

Matt Phillippi - Council Commissioner 

matt.phillippi@virginiaheadwaters.org 

(cell) 540-560-2807 

Be the heart. Build relationships. Change Lives.  

 

          YOUR 

COUNCIL CHAPLIN 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

"Do nothing from selfish ambition or conceit, but 

in humility count others more significant than 

yourselves".   Philippians 2:3  

 

While I was Camp Chaplain I would teach Citizen-

ship in the Nation. Prior to one of those classes, I 

had a young man that was frustrated because his 

Scoutmaster had told him he had to go to church. I 

explained to him that he has rights and he doesn’t 

have to do anything he doesn’t want to do even 

though he insisted that his Scoutmaster said he had 

to go. 

 

I explained to him the difference between church 

and chapel, which is what we would hold at camp, 

and told him that while he didn’t have to be there I 

hoped he would come because we would be dis-

cussing his favorite topic. When he asked what 

that was, I said “you.” He ended up attending the 

chapel service that week and while he did so be-

grudgingly, he ended up enjoying himself.  

 

The next summer he came up to me excitedly and 

told me he had been baptized during the past year. 

It is that sort of serendipitous experience that 

makes Scouting, and camp especially, so special.  

 

Charlie Carpenter - Council Chaplin 

540-280-0350 
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        YOUR SCOUT EXECUTIVE  

          MESSAGE 

 

Dear Scouting Families, 

As the leaves begin to change and the air turns crisp, 
we’re entering one of the most exciting times of the 

year—Fall Recruitment season! Scouting has so much 
to offer our youth, and we’re eager to see our Scouts 
dive into the many opportunities and adventures that 
await them this season. 

This fall, we have an incredible lineup of events that 

will engage, challenge, and inspire our Scouts. 
Whether your child is just starting their Scouting 
journey or is continuing to grow in their leadership 

and skills, there’s something for everyone. 

For those who love the water, our Aquatics weekend 
at camp, September 7-8th, offers a perfect opportunity 
to hone swimming skills, learn water safety, and enjoy 

some time on the lake. It’s a weekend that promises 
both fun and valuable life lessons. 

We’re thrilled to see our young and new Scouts at 
camp for our Cub Camporee, September 20-22nd, a 

fantastic event designed to offer a weekend of fun, 
learning, and camaraderie. This is an excellent chance 
for new Cubs to make new friends and strengthen 

bonds with their fellow Scouts. 

Next up is the Apple Harvest Camporee, October 4-
6th, an event that celebrates the traditions and skills of 
Scouting while enjoying the beautiful autumn 

landscape. This camporee will be packed with 
activities that test our Scouts’ abilities and encourage 
them to try new things. 

But that’s just the beginning! We have several special 

events lined up that you won’t want to miss: 

Casino Night on September 27 at Bluestone 
Vineyards: Join us for an evening of 
excitement and entertainment, all in 
support of our Scouting programs. 

It’s a great way for adults to have 
some fun while contributing to a 
cause that benefits our youth. 

 

The Harvest Dinner and Auction on 
October 26th at the Best Western in 

Waynesboro: This annual event is a 
wonderful opportunity to come together as 
a community, enjoy a delicious meal, and 

bid on some fantastic items—all while supporting the 
growth of Scouting in our area. 

Our first-ever Zombie Run at Camp 
Shenandoah on October 27th: Get ready 

for a thrilling and spooky adventure! This 
unique event is sure to be a hit with our 

Scouts, combining the fun of a run with the 

excitement of a Halloween-themed challenge. 

With so much going on, there’s truly something for 
everyone this fall. We encourage you to get involved, 
whether by attending these events, volunteering your 
time, or simply cheering on our Scouts as they take on 

new challenges. 

Let’s make this Fall Recruitment season one to 
remember. Together, we can continue to provide our 
youth with the experiences and opportunities that will 

help them grow into the leaders of tomorrow. 

Thank you for your ongoing support and dedication to 
Scouting. We look forward to seeing you at our 
upcoming events and making this fall an unforgettable 

season! 

Yours in Scouting, 

 

 

Sue Hart 
VAHC Scout Executive 
susan.hart@scouting.org 

(cell) 434-872-3320   (Office) 540-943-6675 
 

 

 

STRIVING FOR EAGLE 

PREPARING FOR LIFE 
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Welding Merit Badge  

Camp Shenandoah - National Accreditation  
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Scouts and Scouters,    

Super September! Last month, we held our August 

Inductions weekend where we inducted 38 new 

Ordeal Honor members making a total of 89 for this 

year! Congratulations to all who completed their 

Ordeal in 2024! Later this month, we will have our 

Lodge Retreat and, just like in previous years, any 

members who completed their Ordeal in 2024 can 

attend Lodge Retreat for free! During the event, we 

will have fellowship, leadership training, Lodge 

elections, games, and more! You can register for 

Lodge Retreat here: https://scoutingevent.com/763-

2024OALodgeRetreat    
 

During Lodge Retreat we will hold our annual Lodge 

Officer elections. If you are interested in running for 

the office of Lodge Chief, Vice Chief of Program, 

Vice Chief of Inductions, Vice Chief of Outreach, or 

Secretary/Treasurer please email me 

(chief@shenandoahlodge.org), Jeff Nelson 

(jeffnelson0715@gmail.com), and Robert Clemmer 

(robert.clemmer@scouting.org) a letter of intent  

stating who you  

are and your intent 

to run for an officer  

position in the Lodge. 

Leadership positions  

and responsibilities can be found in our By-Laws: 

(https://www.shenandoahlodge.org/wp-content/

uploads/2024/05/2024_Shenandoah_Lodge_By-

Laws.pdf) 
 

Lastly, our 2025 Lodge Calendar has been decided! 

While most events remain the same, notably, Spring 

Fellowship will be an Ordeal opportunity next year to 

encourage newly elected candidates to attend 

Conclave, though, the name of the event will remain 

Spring Fellowship. If you have any questions about 

this change please reach out to me. Additionally, the 

date listed for Shenandoah Fest is tentative, as details 

of the event are being rethought. OA Reps, please 

make sure to let your units know about the calendar. 
 

Yours in WWW,   

Harlow Thompson | Lodge Chief | Wingalouchsik 

Gischihan | chief@shenandoahlodge.org 
ORDER OF THE ARROW | SHENANDOAH LODGE #258  
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CAMP SHENANDOAH 

 

As we all settle into Fall activities the 

Camping Committee is already 

planning for Camp Shenandoah 

2025.  This summer was great with a 

strong turnout of both our units as well as the usual 

strong turnout for out of council units.  Plus we enjoy 

great growth in the Cubs and Webelos camp.   

 

Some of the exciting new programming we are 

planning include 3D printing, Composite Materials 

Merit Badge and adding Blacksmithing to our 

excellent Welding Program.  We are also working on 

revamping the general camp program schedule to 

ensure our staff has sufficient time to teach the 

materials and there is ample time for Scouts to learn 

and complete the merit badges. 

 

We expect to continue with our Dining Hall service 

and look forward to the delicious meals they provide 

and we have been leafing through catalogs for new 

Camp Shenandoah branded merch for the Trading 

Post. We also have ideas how to streamline checkout 

in the Trading Post.   

 

Finally, and most importantly, as all who have spent a 

week at Camp Shenandoah know, our staff are second 

to none in terms of their dedication in providing your 

Scouts and leaders the best possible resident camp 

experience.  We are committed to hiring more staff 

for the 2025  

 

September 7th and 8th kicks off a new year round 

program at Camp Shenandoah..."Camp Shenandoah 

Weekends".  The first program will be Aquatics 

where Swimming, Lifesaving, Kayaking, Canoeing, 

Sailing merit badges and Aquatics Supervision, 

Swimming and Water Rescue (for adults and older 

youth) will be offered.  This is a great opportunity to 

earn a couple aquatics merit badges that you might 

have missed out on at summer camp.  If your unit 

wishes to stay overnight they can fill out the camping 

forms online.  Ideas for upcoming weekends include: 

Shooting Sports; First Aid, Emergency Prep; 

Welding; Winter Camping; and Wilderness and 

Remote First Aid.  If you have other concepts for a 

weekend or if you wish to help staff please contact 

your VP of Camping below, 

 

Jay Fox, Vice President of Camping 

434-409-8148 - jayfox8x@gmail.com 

 

       

POPNUTS SEASON IS UNDERWAY! 

 
 

 
 
Popnuts Season has started! Show and Sell stock 
has arrived in our warehouse.  Reach out to 

Shane Eppard (pnp@virginiaheadwaters.org) or 
Anne Blair (hwanganne@hotmail.com) if you 
need any stock, order forms, signage, or tasting 

kits.  Order forms will be due on 10/25.   
 

September 2024 – Selling Scouting all month 
long! 

10/18/2024 - Last day to return Show and Sell 
inventory (10% max) 
10/25/2024 - Take orders due 

11/08/2024 - Final order distributed (including 
   Chocolate) 
11/24/2024 – Popcorn online sale ends 

12/06/2024 – Payment due to Council 
12/11/2023 - Unit led Popcorn Celebration! 
12/15/2024 – Council Prize Amazon gift cards 

ordered 



 

 

  Dr. Carey Usher:  cusher3@comcast.net  Jim Echols:  jeechols@verizon.net 

                                                   District Director - Robert Clemmer:  robert.clemmer@scouting.org    

MOUNTAIN VALLEY District   

   District Chair: Dr. Carey Usher      District Commissioner: Jim Echols 

 

Dear Mountain Valley District Scouters, 

 

Congratulations to so many of you on successful Join 

Scouting Nights! We are currently almost 30% ahead 

of last year’s numbers for Cub Scouting, and I expect 

we will see even more growth over the next month as 

families return their registrations. Remember that 

having those Cubs in Class A or B uniforms at 

community events and school gives us even more 

visibility. If your unit needs help planning a 

membership event, contact Lewis Kingston at 

lewiskingston@hotmail.com. 

 

Keep an eye on our socials and web page for the 

Merit Badge University registration. MBU is 

November 16 at Blue Ridge Community College, 

right alongside the University of Scouting. If you 

would like to serve as a Merit Badge Counselor, 

contact Dr. Dave Kenee at endodave@comcast.net.    

                                                                                      

It’s time to get all your ball drop tickets back in. 

Please contact Cindy Zollman 

(cedarspringz@comcast.net) or Carey Usher 

(cusher3@comcast.net) to submit your tickets before 

September 11. 

 

Yours In Scouting, 

 

Dr. Carey Usher,  

District Chair  

usher3@comcast.net  

 

Our unit highlights this month are Troops 84 and 314 in Stuarts Draft. At their Court of Honor in 

August, unit leaders awarded 113 merit badges and 16 rank advancements. 

SOLD AND UNSOLD DROP BALL TICKETS 

WITH MONEY MUST BE TURNED IN BY THURSDAY, 

SEPTEMBER 12TH. 

TURN IN AT VAHC OFFICE OR  

CINDY  ZOLLMAN 



 

 

MOUNTAIN VALLEY District   

   District Chair: Dr. Carey Usher      District Commissioner: Jim Echols 

This Labor Day weekend, 
 BSA Troops 29, 92, and 5  
had the opportunity to travel to 
Norfolk, VA, and tour several of the 
US Navy's finest warships. With the 
assistance of NAVAIR's events 

coordinator, leaders and scouts underwent security 
screening before being allowed on base. As we drove 
to our first destination, scouts observed various Navy 
ships, a C-130 aircraft landing, and even a K-9 
training facility. Upon arriving at Pier 6, we were 
greeted by LTJG Weinberger, who escorted us down 
the pier and led us on a tour of the USS Gonzalez 
DDG 66. We began at the bow of the ship, where we 
learned about its 5-inch deck gun and took some great 
photos. We then explored the ship, with scouts 
particularly enjoying the bridge, where we learned 
about the team responsible for controlling the ship and 
took turns sitting in the Commanding Officer’s chair. 
Our tour continued through the wardroom, where 
officers eat, work, and relax, and the crew's mess, 
which provided more opportunities for engaging 
conversations, questions, and photos. Our final stop 
was the Combat Systems Suite (CSS), where we saw 
how weapons and radar systems are used to ensure the 
ship's safety and mission success. As we concluded 
our tour and went ashore, we expressed our gratitude 
to our hosts for the opportunity and their service. 

 
 
The excitement didn’t end there. We proceeded to 
another pier and met the Weapons Officer of the USS 
Washington SSN-787, who introduced us to the duty 
chief and engineer. Troop 92 had a special treat as the 
Engineering Officer, a female—a position not allowed 
on submarine duty until 2010—demonstrated what 
female officers in the Navy are capable of. Though no 
cameras were allowed for security reasons, this was a 
minor sacrifice for such a valuable experience. We 
entered the Virginia-class submarine with a quick 
shout of “Down Ladder” and explored the forward 
compartment, including the torpedo room, auxiliary 
machinery room (AMR), berthing, control, crew’s 
mess, escape trunk, wardroom, officers’ quarters, and 
countermeasures space. Scouts showed particular 
interest in the Mk-48 ADCAP torpedoes and torpedo 
tubes, as well as the sonar and fire control systems in 
the control room. They learned that food is the only 
limiting factor for how long they can remain 
submerged, as the submarine can produce its own air 
and water. The crew spent at least 90 minutes 
answering every question the scouts had. We 
concluded our tour with another shout of “Up Ladder” 
and returned to the pier, where multiple crew 
members continued to answer questions. 
 
 



 

 

MOUNTAIN VALLEY District   

   District Chair: Dr. Carey Usher      District Commissioner: Jim Echols 

Author's note. I am the Scoutmaster of Troop 29. 
After I earned the rank of Eagle Scout I joined the 
Navy and spent 5 years in submarine service. I served 
on the USS Boise and USS Newport News. Scouting 
taught me invaluable lessons in teamwork, leadership, 
and preparedness, which served me well in submarine 
service. 17 years ago I departed the Navy and started 
a civilian life. Now that I have a son, I wanted to 
share with him the unique lifestyle and environment 
of being on a sub. Thanks to the USS Washington, I 
not only got to do that, but also share it with my 
scouting family. It was an honor and privilege to take 
the scouts to Norfolk. If you or any of your fellow 
scouts have questions about how to line up a tour like 
this, feel free to contact me 
at bryanjsecoy@gmail.com. 
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MONTICELLO District   

   District Chair:  Ed Murphy      District Commissioner:  Mike Bonham 

  Ed Murphy:  emm8xuva@gmail.com  Mike Bonham:  mike@eqros.com 

                                                   Scout Executive - Sue Hart:  susan.hart@scouting.org      

  

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

   

https://fevo-enterprise.com/event/UVAvsLouisville
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VAHC at the Philmont Leadership Challenge 

 

The Philmont Leadership Challenge and Summit Leadership Challenge represent the next step in your 
training as a Scout leader, after Wood Badge.  At PLC or SLC, you’ll internalize and hone leadership skills 
in an action-packed backcountry conference. You’ll join other like-minded Scouters and learn teamwork, 
practice servant leadership and gain new ideas for improving your Scout unit. 

 

VAHC had a few amazing Scouters attend the Philmont Leadership Challenge last month.  Ed Murphy, 
Melissa Watts, and Lauren Ball spent a week improving their leadership skills to have an even greater impact 
on the youth they serve. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 

“Philmont Leadership Challenge 2024. Pushing ourselves to become the leaders our youth deserve.” 
~Melissa     

“My home away from home … was at the Rayado Ridge Leadership Camp at Philmont Scout Ranch. I made 
new friends who became like family and who modeled servant leadership for me over and over again. It was 
an unforgettable week. Scouter friends, if you ever get the chance to sign up for Philmont Leadership 
Challenge, I’d encourage you to do it!” ~Lauren    

"PLC is an amazing program. I highly recommend it for all Scouters that have completed Wood Badge." ~Ed  

 



 

 

THE TRIBUTARY                              Virginia Headwaters Council     SEPTEMBER  2024 

 



 

 

THE TRIBUTARY                              Virginia Headwaters Council    SEPTEMBER  2024 



 

 

THE TRIBUTARY                              Virginia Headwaters Council    SEPTEMBER  2024 

 



 

 

THE TRIBUTARY                              Virginia Headwaters Council    SEPTEMBER  2024 

 



 

 

THE TRIBUTARY                              Virginia Headwaters Council    SEPTEMBER  2024 

 


